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[Dr. McKinley, message Confessions From A Man In Chapter 11] 
Thank you Danna Miller for using the instrument of your voice to really 
encourage each of us today and I’m so glad to see you, I’m glad you’re 
here and a…, we are thrilled that you’ve come to be a part of Power Lunch 
here on this first day of May and a…, we’re excited about continuing this 
study that we’ve been involved in. 
 
You know Power Lunch is a forum that is used to provide encouragement and 
inspiration, insight for living to all of those who come and rarely is it 
ever used as a platform for recognition. However, today I happen to have 
my mom and dad visiting from Memphis, Tennessee, they’re sitting right 
back in the back there, mom and dad would you wave at me just a minute 
[applause] would you welcome them today and a… [pause for applause] so 
thankful, [applause] so thankful for the incredible blessing of my mom and 
dad and their love and faith and consistency and all that it’s meant in my 
life and so I just couldn’t miss the opportunity a…, to publicly recognize 
them here today. But thank you for giving me that personal privilege as 
we’ve come together. You know in recent days no single topic has brought 
to the ser…surface greater discussion and debate in the business world in 
America than the scandal and the collapse surrounding the Enron 
Corporation and obviously there are very many different opinions and 
perspectives, but it’s been an overwhelming things to see and obviously 
for so many a very disappointing thing to experience, how that something 
so large, so successful a…, so magnanimous in it’s corporate image in 
America could so quickly be brought to demise and to collapse. Not long 
ago I was getting a haircut. Those are very infrequent in my life [slight 
audience laughter] and I’ve also learned that I have to wait a lot longer 
to get one then it takes to get one these days. I’m like John West, I’d 
like to find somebody to go in and get halves with me on haircuts these 
days. [more slight laughter] But I was sitting a…, waiting for a…, my 
haircut and as I was there I picked up a magazine and it happened to be a 
May 2001 edition of Time Magazine and when I looked in that magazine I saw 
a feature about the Enron Corporation and the article was heralding the 
impact of the new Enron Tower on the Houston skyline and here was the 
tower and here was the logo on the ballpark and as you realize in 6 months 
from when that was in that Time Magazine everything was in demise, 
everything was in collapse and Enron was in chapter 11. 
 
Well, we have finally come to chapter 11 in the life journal of Solomon 
and what we’ve come to is to a man who in chapter 11 says here’s where I 
am and here’s what I found. Now I told you at the very beginning of this 
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study that he presents at the outset, the conclusion, and the hardest 
thing about reading his life journal and involving yourself in his life 
seminar is the fact that it begins on sort of a downward note because 
Solomon looked at life and experienced all that life had to offer in a 
variety of different ways and in a variety of different measures, but in 
the process of his own experience he ultimately came to a very simple and 
a very firm conclusion and it was this; life is empty. He asks the 
question, is life worth living? But then he came to the conclusion, life 
is empty and at the opening of his journal he writes and he discusses the 
emptiness that is all around in life and his frustration with that 
emptiness. 
 
Not long ago I saw this article, U.S.A. Today Newspaper, it was talking 
about a television a…, series that was going to begin and in fact did 
begin just a couple of days ago, April the 28th on the Oxygen TV Network. 
In this particular TV show a writer Cheryl Richardson who has written a 
book entitled, The Li…The Life Makeover Project, is hosting a 5 part 
series looking at why peoples lives are not adding up and are not filling 
out, though they seem to have so many things happening around them and 
Cheryl Richardson makes this comment, she says: 
 
“To spite our plectra of material goodies and tech toys the majority of 
Americans are overwhelmed, over stimulated, emotionally exhausted and 
physically exhausted, they know there is something more and it’s not a 
great vacation or a great car. We’re craving more time with our families 
and frankly less to do, to live a meaningful life and to live a meaningful 
life you need to be able to feel and as long as you’re doing more and 
feeling less you won’t be able to feel the deep…” 
 
Listen to this word. 
 
“…satisfaction, of being fully engaged in your life.” 
 
She said the problem is so few people are satisfied. Are they busy? Yes! 
Are they active? Yes! Are they wealthy? Yes! Are they successful? Yes! Do 
they have more, do they do more, do they see more, are they accomplishing 
more than any other group of people in history? Yes! But the reality is 
they’re empty and that’s exactly what Solomon said in his life management 
seminar many, many years ago. He said the problem is that people are 
searching for satisfaction and so few people are satisfied. Well, Solomon 
learned some big lessons in a hard way. He learned some big lessons by 
taking the long way to trying to find satisfaction in his life. 
 
It reminds me of another of my favorite TV shows. Any of you like to watch 
Andy Griffith when he was on TV years ago? Yeah! There’s a cr…there’s a 
classic a…, scene in one of those where Andy is sitting in the office and 
Barney has decided to run for office in the community and he comes in and 
sits down and talks with Andy to get some advice and ask for some help and 
Barney looks at him and he says, “Andy, how did you get to be a man with 
such good judgment?” You know, old Andy, he was always so sincere, he 
kinda shook his head and said, “Well, Barn I suppose you could say good 
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judgment comes from experience.” And Barney said, “Then where does 
experience come from?” and Andy said, “Well, experience, Barn comes from 
bad judgment.” [pause for audience laughter] Well, Solomon had his share 
of bad judgment. He made a lot of judgment calls, but a lot of them were 
bad and though he stimulated himself and though he indulged himself and 
though he became a man of accomplishment and of wealth and of recognition 
and of fame in the end he was in chapter 11 in his life and the chapter 11 
experience is what I want us to see and what I want us to begin to explore 
today. 
 
Ecclesiastes chapter 11, beginning in verse 1 says this: 
 
Cast your bread on the water,… 
 
Cast your bread on the water,… 
 
And with this opening phrase he begins to give us a view from the bottom. 
He’s down at the bottom and he’s lookin up and he’s saying, okay, chapter 
11 in my life, I’m on the bottom, let me tell you what I believe about 
satisfaction. And what I wanna do today is to give you 5 LIFE DISCOVERIES 
that he made, 5 live discoveries that you need to make if indeed you’re 
gonna move from a chapter 11 existence in life to living in the fullness 
of all that God has for you. So lets write em down. 
 
Number 1: The life discovery that Solomon made was this. SATISFACTION IS 
FOUND IN LETTING GO RATHER THAN HOLDING ON. It is found in letting go 
rather than holding on. How many times have we heard the phrase that you 
need to get all you can in life, that you need to hold on, you need to 
hang on? And so many times the motto of our world is to get what you can 
get in life. But Solomon said, I have come to the end and let me tell you, 
in the final chapter I’m writing it down this way, the secret to 
satisfaction in life is in letting go, not in holding on and that he pens: 
 
Cast your bread upon the water… 
 
Cast your bread upon the water… 
 
What in the world does that mean? Well, obviously in that day and time 
travel and commerce were much different than they are today and one of the 
common things that anyone who was involved in agriculture would do is that 
many times they would be in a fertile area of land and they would gather 
up their crops and then they would take them and put them on merchant 
ships. Those merchant ships in turn were to take those crops out to a 
port-of-call and to sell those goods, those grains and then to bring back 
the profits or bring back the exchange from that which had been received. 
Well, obviously a…, technology was not nearly as advanced today. There was 
no absolutely, positively overnight or postive…whatever way it goes and 
a…, I ought know, it’s my hometown, Federal Express, I’ve been gone a long 
time though and a…, but I’m just saying things were not nearly as exacting 
and one of the most dangerous things that you could do was to spend an 
entire season of your life planting, cultivating, harvesting, only to put 
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it on a ship and to have the ship sink. Or worse yet to have someone take 
it off on a ship, take all the profits and never come back. And so you see 
that was a tremendous risk and yet what Solomon said about life is 
something you and I need to understand. If we are ever going to experience 
life at it’s maximum reward then we’ve got to be willing to risk loss and 
he said: 
 
Cast your bread upon the waters,… 
 
I really believe that in this little statement that he gives us he’s 
really sorta compressing and putting together the idea of what we are to 
do if we’re to live life and to enjoy life and it’s involved in letting go 
instead of holding on. If I put it in another way I would say that what 
Solomon is saying, be generous in a world filled with greed. We live in a 
world that thrives on greed. But Solomon said, I wanna challenge you to be 
a generous person in a world of greed. 
 
I read this story I’ve gotta share it with you. It says there was an 
airplane that had 3 passengers. One of them was a man who was of genius 
caliber, he was a member of the Mensa Society and he was disputably and 
arguably the smartest man in the world. Another passenger on that plane 
was a tenderfoot boy scout. The third was a pastor of a church. And all of 
the sudden as they were making this flight together the pilot came running 
down the aisle, never a good sign by the way, [pause for audience 
laughter] and he said, we’ve all got to bale out, the plane is going down. 
And then he said this, there are 3 parachutes left and I’m using one of 
them and he grabbed it and he jumped out of the plane. Well, the other 3 
members of that little fated flight had to decide who would go next and 
there were only 2 parachutes left and 3 people and so the smartest man in 
the world stood up and said, you know I believe that my ability to provide 
contribution to this world is of such magnitude that it would only be in 
the interest of everyone that I should survive and he grabbed a…, a 
package and jumped out and as he did the pastor looked at the boy scout 
and said, well son, I have the confidence of the hope of heaven, he said 
I’ve lived a full life, he said you have a lot of live in front of you and 
he said I want you to take the other chute and I want you to go. At which, 
the boy scout looked at the pastor and said, hey pastor it’s okay, he 
said, there’re actually 2 char…chutes left because the smartest guy in the 
world just jumped out with my boy scout backpack. [audience laughter] Heh, 
heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh! Well, [more laughter and applause] 
that’s greed and we live in a world of greed where everybody wants 
everything to revolve around them and what they do and what they can 
contribute and what they’re about. But you see Solomon has said, the 
secret in life is to be generous in a world of greed. 
 
Henry Ford said this, he said: 
 
“Success is not rare, it is common. Very few miss a measure of it. It is 
not a matter of luck or of contesting for certainly no success can come 
from preventing the success of another. It is a matter of adjusting ones 
efforts to overcome obstacles and one’s ability to give the service needed 
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by others. There is no other possible success. Most people think in terms 
of getting. Success, however, it begins in terms of…” 
 
What? 
 
“…giving.” 
 
You see you’ve gotta be GENEROUS IN A WORLD OF GREED. He continues the 
thought in Ecclesiastes 11:2, he said, divide your gifts among many for 
you do not know what risk lies ahead. And he’s was simply saying just as 
you cast your bread upon the waters, be willing to let go of many things 
in your life, because it is in the release that there will ultimately come 
the greatest sense of satisfaction in your life. 
 
Walt Kyser, a great Bible scholar said this? 
 
“Be liberal and generous to as many as you can and then some.” 
 
Is the way in which we should say it. 
 
“Make as many friends for you never know when you yourself may need some 
assistance. Instead of becoming miserly, just because you fear the future 
may hold some evil reversal of your fortunes leaving you in poverty and 
want, you should all the more distribute to as many as possible so that 
you can have the blessing of receiving in the event of such reverses.” 
 
That’s the same idea again. 
 
Cast your bread upon the waters,… 
 
Be generous in a world of greed. 
 
One other thing that he says is that we need to show KINDNESS IN A WORLD 
OF CALLOUSNESS, show kindness in a world of callousness. Heh, that’s what 
he’s talking about here, not only being generous, but being kind, being a 
person who knows the value and the importance of kindness in life. 
 
There was a guy who was walking though a snowstorm and he saw a woman who 
was stranded in a car and was struggled…struggling because she was stuck 
and he got along there with her and helped her to get the car back on the 
road and stood there and waved good-by and about a month later he was 
going back to the bank for the third time to try to make application for a 
loan. He was in desperate need of some money and guess who the new manager 
was at that bank? It was the woman he had helped out of that snow bank 
that day and in a matter of minutes he had that new loan and in a matter 
of minutes everything turned around because you see the kindness that he 
had sown, became the kindness that he reaped and what Solomon was saying 
in life is that you gotta learn to let go and it begins by being generous 
in a world of greed. It begins by showing kindness in a world of 
callousness and then he says this, he says… 
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It is an exercise of FAITH IN A WORLD OF FATALISM. He says in Ecclesiastes 
11:2: 
 
Give a serving to serving to seven, and also to eight, For you do not know 
what evil will be on the earth. 
 
You and I do not know what the future holds and the way in which we can 
face the future is always living with the spirit of fatalism that is 
always trying to hold on to control or coming to a place of faith where we 
are willing to surrender the future to God. And so principle number 1, 
life discovery number one from the bottom is this, the secret to 
satisfaction is in letting go rather than holding on. Let’s write down 
principle… 
 
Number 2: Life discovery number 2 is this, SATISFACTION IS FOUND IN YOUR 
COMMITMENTS AND NOT YOUR CIRCUMSTANCES. Please write that down. 
Satisfaction in life is found in your commitments and not your 
circumstances. Let’s read together Ecclesiastes 11:3 and 4, he uses the 
illustration of a farmer and this is what he says, he says: 
 
3When the clouds are heavy the rains come down. When a tree falls, whether 
north or south, there it lies. 4If you wait for perfect conditions you will 
never get anything done. 
 
If you wait for perfect conditions you’ll never get anything done and one 
of the reasons that so many people go through life so dissatisfied is 
because they’re basing their satisfaction on their circumstances rather 
than their commitments. Now he uses 2 word pictures here to help us to 
understand circumstantial experiences in life. Now one of them is, is the 
issue of the clouds. Can we go back to that and show the, the issue of the 
clouds, it says: 
 
When the clouds are heavy the rains come down… 
 
You know how clouds are, they just sorta begin to come and form and billow 
and get dark and in just a matter of time you know what’s gonna happen, 
right? The rain’s gonna fall and life is like that. Your, you begin your 
day, it’s a sunny day, things are goin your way, but boy as you move 
through the course of the day on the horizon, it begins to get grayer and 
darker and surely enough before long you’re in a rain storm and that’s 
just how life is. The clouds fill up and the clouds rain out and the 
circumstances of life many times are just like cloud cover and many of us 
struggle because we consistently have to deal with the object of cloud 
cover in life. But not only does he talk about the clouds, he talks about 
a tree, he says: 
 
If a tree should fall down, whether it’s to the north or to the south… 
 
He said: 
 
…there it lies. 
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So just as the clouds are like circumstances that come and go in life 
every day, the tree is like an obstacle. It’s there you have to deal with 
it and whether you like the fact that it’s laying in your field or not, 
there it is. And so whether it’s the circumstances of the clouds or the 
obstacle of the tree so many of us struggle to progress in life because we 
believe that satisfaction is in good circumstances and the great tragedy 
of life is that many people make excuses for why things are bad in their 
lives, while others make things good in life despite their circumstances 
and they never ke…let it keep them from success. It’s so important in 
life. It’s not your circumstances, it’s your commitments and he was 
talking here about the importance of staying focused in the commitment of 
your life, not drifting, not becoming cynical, not just being a poutey 
person because things aren’t going your way. And what he’s challenging us 
to do in the midst of difficulty in life, is to deepen our commitment 
instead of letting the circumstances dictate the accomplishment of life. 
Why is it that so many of us become perfectionists when it comes to the 
progress of our lives. We want everything to be just right, everything to 
be so perfect and if it’s not perfect then we just don’t wanna move on. 
It’s because we focus on circumstances instead of commitments. One of the 
most incredible and poignant leadership maxims I’ve ever read and I’ve 
ever learned was stated by Tom Peters, a guru in the world of leadership 
and Tom Peters said this, he said: 
 
“Anything worth doing is worth doing poorly.” 
 
“Anything worth doing is worth doing poorly.” 
 
Now what does he mean by that? Does that mean just do your best? No! Does 
that mean that anything you do you just, you just, do it and if it’s half 
shod that’s okay? No! He’s saying that before anything ever achieves 
greatness it always begins with meagerness, aren’t you glad that the 
Wright brothers were willing to get in some rickety old thing called an 
airplane. There’s not anybody in this room who would’a called it an 
airplane. We would’a called it a death trap. But the reality is they were 
willing to get into that thing that was so poor so that today some of you 
this afternoon before nightfall can be halfway across America or halfway 
around the world. You see: 
 
“Anything worth doing is worth doing poorly.” 
 
And the issue is not how the circumstances are favorable for you to do 
everything to the greatest of your ability and everything around you to 
look like a sterling achievement, many times it’s the process of staying 
on course in the commitments of your life and moving forward and the next 
edition may be the greatest edition you’ve ever turned out. You see that’s 
why life if found in satisfaction in your commitments and not found in 
your circumstances. Life is an adventure and you have to commit yourself 
to make the journey and as you make the journey you’re amazed at the joys. 
You know when I lived in Florida, I lived in Central Florida, for 6 and a 
half years I lived as a told you before, 50 minutes from my front to the 
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front gate of the Magic Kingdom. It was an incredible 6 years in my life. 
I mean my kids could get out of school, spend the afternoon and evening at 
Disney, I mean you know, just vacation capital of the world and we’d been 
there so many times, I mean I got all the songs memorized. I know all the 
characters, you know, and I just, you know I get sick at Disney, but 
anyway just the same the most magical place in the world, the most 
wonderful place, happy place. But, you know some of my greatest memories 
at Disney were not the days when the sun was sig…shining and everything 
was great. Some of my greatest memories were days when we got there and 
the bottom fell out and we had to buy these ugly ponchos. I mean they’re 
about 2 dollars a piece and you just strap em on and you just go for it. 
You know you’re gonna sweat, you know you’re gonna stink, you know you’re 
gonna drip, but you just stick the poncho on and you just act like it’s 
not rainin and I’m telling you I’ve got 2 or 3 venues in my life with my 
family, with my kids where some of the greatest times we spent were in the 
rain at the theme park when nobody else would have wanted to have been 
there, but we were able to be there and to do it in the poncho. It was 
worth doing poorly because it was such a great life experience. You see 
again it’s the issue of the commitments of your life. What are the 
commitments of your life. Life discovery number 3, number 1, satisfaction 
is found in letting go rather than of holding on. Life commitment number 
2, satisfaction is found in your commitments and not in circumstances. 
Life discovery… 
 
Number 3: Satisfaction is found, SATISFACTION IS FOUND IN ACCEPTING THAT 
WE DON’T HAVE ALL THE ANSWERS AND ACKNOWLEDGING GOD’S RULE IN OUR LIVES. 
Ladies and gentlemen, this is the moment of break through, this is the 
first time in all of these chapters that he finally mentions God. Over and 
over this little phrase has dominated the book of Ecclesiastes… 
 
Under the sun… 
 
Under the sun… 
 
Under the sun… 
 
And when he looked at life under the sun he kept coming up at chapter 11 
and saying I’m bankrupt, I’m bankrupt, it’s empty, it’s not meaningful, 
it’s always a dead end street. But finally in this moment there’s a 
breakthrough and he said when I got to the bottom I looked up and I 
realized, hey, maybe there’s something to life beyond the sun. Maybe 
there’s another dimension that I haven’t connected with yet in my life and 
maybe that’s where there’s an answer and ultimately Solomon came to the 
place where he said, Ecclesiastes 11:5: 
 
You don’t know where the wind will blow, and you don’t know how a baby 
grows inside the mother. In the same way you don’t know what God is doing 
and how He created everything. 
 
You see before this his world was a closed system. He was living and he 
was searching but he came up empty. But this day Solomon yahooed. He did, 
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he made a discovery, he yahooed in the sense that he ultimately said, here 
it is, I’ve found it! It’s not in this closed world. It’s not in what’s 
under the sun. It’s not in living harder, doing more, experiencing 
everything. It’s in understanding that there is a Deity beyond the 
humanity and existence of this life and it wasn’t until I looked up that I 
could begin to understand what life was really all about and it was when 
he understood that there was a God who ruled above the sun that everything 
changed in the rules of his life. 
 
Sir Francis Bacon once said this: 
 
“A little philosophy inclineth men’s hearts to atheism, but death in 
philosophy bringeth men’s minds about to religion.” 
 
What he was saying is, when you think you know it all and you think you 
understand it all and then you experience much you decide maybe there’s a 
lot more to it than what you can put together in your mind. Solomon came 
to the breakthrough moment in his life where he said, you know what? It’s 
not about what I can do it’s about who God is and that was his life 
discovery here in chapter 11. Well out of that came another life discovery 
and that’s… 
 
Number 4: SATISFACTION IS FOUND AS MUCH AS IN EMBRACING THE ADVENTURE AS 
IN ACCOMPLISHING THE GOAL. Listen to Ecclesiastes 11:6: 
 
Be sure to stay busy and plant a variety of crops for you never know which 
will grow, perhaps they all will. 
 
He said, you know I finally realized that when I started thinkin about God 
ruling then I just began to say, you know what? Life is an adventure, life 
is a journey and since I don’t know what God has in store I’m going to 
believe Him and I’m going to embrace the journey of life and now I’m going 
to enjoy the adventure and quit looking at life as though it’s a to-do 
list and I’m checkin off my goals. He said I’ve become a compulsive goal 
oriented, driven person who was tryin to do this and do this and do this 
and say this is it, this is it, this is it and he said, it’s not, it’s 
not, it’s not, it’s not, he said you know what? The problem is I was livin 
on the wrong list and he said I had to realize that no longer was it in 
the accomplishment and achievement of my life instead it was just the 
adventure of living life and living life for God. So that brought him to 
the… 
 
5th and the final of the life discoveries that I would share with you today 
and that is that SATISFACTION IS FOUND IN LIVING TO THE FULLEST TODAY, NOT 
REHEARSING OUR YESTERDAYS OR PROJECTING OUR TOMORROWS and this is similar 
of something I’ve already mentioned to you in here. Because that week we 
talked about the clock ticking and tryin to understand the importance of 
living today. Solomon ultimately came around and said, you know I always 
thought that satisfaction was out there on the horizon somewhere and now I 
realize that satisfaction is beyond the sun and satisfaction is 
experienced in my daily life when I am living in right relationship with 
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the God who made me and when I’m experiencing life as though everything 
around me is an ever present now. Now, this is the day. He says in 
Ecclesiastes 11 in verse 8, we’re just making our way through the verses 
in this, in this journal and this is what he says: 
 
People ought to enjoy every day of their lives no matter how long they 
live. 
 
Thy oughta enjoy every day of their lives. Why? Because, life discovery 
number 5 satisfaction is found in living to the fullest today, not 
rehearsing our yesterdays or projecting our tomorrows. How we tend to be 
dissatisfied by the calendar and by the clock. How we tend to be 
dissatisfied looking at yesterday and worrying about tomorrow. Solomon 
said, here’s the secret it’s beginning to see light in the ever present 
now and my life being lived in rel…right relationship to my Creator. 
 
It was Herman Hessy who said: 
 
“Life passes like a flash of lightening whose blaze barely lasts long 
enough to see, while the earth and the sky stand still forever, how 
swiftly changing time flies across man’s face. Oh you who sit over your 
full cup and do not drink, tell me for whom are you waiting?” 
 
How powerful the pen. How great the challenge. What does Solomon say? He 
said ladies and gentlemen be bullish on life, realize the importance of 
living life and satisfaction in that life, being bullish, is having 
confidence in God and learning the life principles that He has put here. 
It’s not what’s under the sun, it’s what’s beyond the sun that’s gonna 
matter. So live your life and live your life to the fullest and learn from 
my experience in chapter 11 at the bottom that you don’t have to bottom 
out to make these discoveries, instead you can make em every day in your 
life. In fact you can live the other side of this every day when you begin 
to look beyond the sun. I love that fact that he says, 
 
People oughta enjoy life every day, no matter how long they live… 
 
I was reminded again of that not long ago, I was having a hamburger at 
Chuck’s and there in big bold letters a tremendous life statement. 
 
“Keep on keepin on and celebrate life. It’ll make a difference.” 
 
Who said that? 
 
Yeah, our buddy John West. That’s what I’m telling you today, you don’t 
have to live in chapter 11, you can keep on, but do it by celebrating 
life, looking beyond the sun and then your life will make a difference. 
 
 
 
 


